

2125 CANOAS GARDEN AVENUE, SUITE 120

SAN JOSE, CALIFORNIA 95125

TELEPHONE: 408.979.2920

FACSIMILE: 408,979,2934

A Law Corporation

JOHN McBRIDE CHRISTOPHER E. PLATTEN MARK S. RENNER

RICHARD J. WYLIE, Retired

CAROL L. KOENIG

DIANE SIDD-CHAMPION, of Counsel

605 MARKET STREET, SUITE 1200 SAN FRANCISCO, CALIFORNIA 94105

TELEPHONE: 415.977.0904 FACSIMILE: 415.536.0906

February 23, 2015

Via E-mail (Norberto.Duenas@sanjoseca.gov) and U.S. Mail

Interim City Manager Noberto Duenas City of San José 200 East Santa Clara Street San José, CA 95113

Dear Norberto,

We have received and evaluated your correspondence dated February 11, 2015.

As expressed in the earlier joint letter sent by IAFF Local 230 and the San Jose Police Officers' Association, Local 230 is committed to working with the City to restore services and make the City a competitive employer at an affordable cost.

In order to move forward on the ambitious goals outlined above we are in need of a commitment from the City that entails the following:

- 1. Acknowledgement from the City that it shares our goal to achieve a global settlement of our outstanding issues (Measure B, retiree healthcare cost savings, and our MOA) in 2015 without going back to the ballot.
- 2. After accomplishing 1 above, through negotiations, the City and Local 230 would end the Measure B litigation and implement our new agreements utilizing the California Public Employment Relations Board (PERB)/quo warranto process.

Some City Councilmembers have asked questions about the PERB ruling and how the remedy prescribed in the rulings could be implemented. Here is a summary of the law that we are providing to assist in your deliberations.

In People ex rel. Seal Beach Police Officers Association v. City of Seal Beach (1984) 36 Cal.3d 591, the California Supreme Court held that a city council must comply with the bargaining obligations required by the Meyers-Milias-Brown Act (MMBA) (Gov. Code, § 3500 et seq.) before proposing an amendment to the city charter concerning the terms and conditions of public employment. The Court's decision was unanimous. Hence,

the City of San Jose was required under the MMBA to meet and confer in good faith with all labor organizations over Measure B since it impacts the pension rights of city employees. (Gov. Code, §§ 3504, 3505.)

IAFF, Local 230, and IFPTE, Local 21, filed complaints with PERB alleging the city failed to bargain in good faith over Measure B before placing the amendment on the June 2012 ballot. An administrative law judge has issued proposed decisions in both complaints, finding that the city failed to bargain in good faith and ordering the city to rescind its resolution placing Measure B on the ballot. The city has filed "exceptions" to the ALJ's rulings with the PERB. But once upheld by the PERB, the judge's decisions will permit the two unions to file applications with the Attorney General to obtain leave to sue in quo warranto over Measure B. (See, *City of Palo Alto* (2014) PERB Dec. No. 2388-M.)

A writ quo warranto action attacks the regularity of proceedings by which the charter amendments are adopted. (See, *Int'l Ass'n of Fire Fighters v. City of Oakland* (1985) 174 Cal.App.3d 687, 694.) Under these circumstances, the court will issue the writ invalidating Measure B in its entirety as null and void and of no legal effect. If enacted without compliance with the requirements of the MMBA, as to any one labor organization, then a writ quo warranto invalidates Measure B entirely. (Id.) The consequence of a non-negotiated rescission of Measure B will be costly and unnecessary.

There are two additional PERB cases awaiting proposed decisions by an ALJ in complaints brought by IUOE, Local 3 and AFSCME over the city's failure to bargain prior to placing Measure B on the ballot. The failure of other labor organizations to bring PERB charges merely constitute a waiver of their PERB cases, but not a waiver of their right to join in an application for leave to sue in quo warranto from the Attorney General once the PERB decisions become final. So again, the Local 230 PERB ruling will apply to all labor organizations.

As you are aware, the city has stipulated to delay several provisions in Measure B until July 1, 2015. Of special note are the 16% pay cuts, broken out at 4% per year for 4-years. The concept advanced by the City was that these were a way to "encourage" current employees into "volunteering" to move over into the Voluntary Election Program (VEP).

At the time Measure B was sold to the public, Local 230 warned that the VEP is not a real option, as it was unconstitutional and would not pass muster with the Internal Revenue Service. As you are aware, Judge Lucas, in her Measure B ruling, struck down the VEP. The IRS has rejected similar "opt-out" gambits (e.g., Orange County). The architects of Measure B dismissed our warnings on this issue. The proponents of Measure B misled the public about the viability of the VEP.

Just recently, City Attorney Rick Doyle publicly disclosed to our new Council that the "IRS has been sitting on a number of these", they "have been sitting around since 2006

or 2007," and the time to expect IRS approval is "no time soon" because "quite frankly, it doesn't look good." In reality, the IRS interpretation of the law today is unchanged from 2012.

The VEP was not a real option under Measure B. Rather, the purportedly automatic 16% pay cuts are a punishment for not doing something that was never an option, and is an example of another one of the fundamental flaws of Measure B.

The problems facing the city and its employees are urgent and are critical. But Measure B commits us to the mutually assured destruction of city services, putting the residents we serve in peril.

There are four months between now and implementation of disability benefit changes and other deferred provisions of Measure B. We are committed to resolving this problem before July 1, 2015.

The information provided in your letter indicates a desire to restore city services back to "January 1, 2011" levels. We note with disappointment that such a date falls conveniently four months after the City decimated the fire department by:

- Closing Fire Engine 30
- Closing Fire Engine 33
- Closing Fire Engine 34
- Closing Fire Engine 35
- Closing Fire Truck 3
- Closing the Hazardous Incident Team
- Reducing firefighter staffing by 20% on each truck
- Eliminating many Support Paramedic positions
- And much more

With these cuts, the fire department is only able to contain fires to the room of origin 71% of the time, versus our service goal of 85%. While our goal is to arrive on time to Priority 1 emergencies 80% of the time, we only achieved that 68% of the time this past year.

While much is said about costs spiraling out of control, the San Jose Fire Department budget – including pension costs – is exactly the same as it was in FY2007-2008. There has been no growth in the department's budget to reflect the growing population, increased housing developments, additional business – or even the rise in the cost of inflation.

Restoring service levels to January 1, 2011 is no real restoration of emergency response services for the residents of San José. Let us acknowledge this fact and commit to restoring service levels as provided to residents at the start of Fiscal Year 2011. Any later date is a meaningless target.

Service level targets that are substantive are important and realistic savings targets are equally important. You ask for an additional \$25 million in savings, we ask you to reflect upon the savings that already given by San Jose firefighters.

We appreciate your recognition that current and retired San José firefighters have made sacrifices to help the City address its budget deficits. As you may recall, our recent sacrifices include:

- Voluntarily agreeing to a 10% across-the-board pay cut in 2011– the first union to do so;
- \bullet Voluntarily agreeing to a 0% wage increase in 2009, 2010, 2012, and 2013 ... with none yet in 2014 as well;
- Voluntarily agreeing to pay 50% more toward our active employee healthcare;
- Voluntarily agreeing to increase the deduction from our pay for retirement healthcare from <1% to 10% of pay;
- Voluntarily agreeing to a lower cost healthcare plan with higher co-pays;
- Voluntarily agreeing to entirely reduce healthcare in-lieu payments by reducing them for all members, and entirely eliminating them for firefighters with dual coverage;
- Voluntarily agreeing to reduce the staffing on every truck by 20%;
- Voluntarily agreeing to eliminate member positions dedicated to staff the Hazardous Incident Team;
- Voluntarily agreeing to give up member pay associated with staffing USAR 16;
- Voluntarily agreeing to reduce support paramedic pay from 8% to 5%, entirely forgiving any back pay due to support paramedics, and ultimately agreeing to have only 10 out of 147 possible support paramedic positions paid;
- Voluntarily agreeing to a wellness "fit testing" program to reduce City healthcare costs and disability rates;
- Voluntarily agreeing to new two-person emergency response squads to find lower cost ways to improve service to the City;

These voluntary agreements omit additional sacrifices including:

- 49 firefighters laid off (walked out of the training grounds in their socks);
- Retiree healthcare benefits slashed saving \$228 million between police and fire;
- Implementation of the lowest defined benefit retirement plan in the state, which is also among the very most expensive;
- A crushing and escalating workload, with far fewer firefighters on duty each day now handling 30% more fires than just fire years ago;
- Ongoing displacement of firefighters while the City shuts down stations to fix significant mold problems caused by deferred maintenance;

Since 2008, San Jose firefighters' take-home pay has fallen a staggering 33% versus the local cost of living. Our members have lost their homes. Our members have filed bankruptcy. It is not unsurprising that we have had up to 62 firefighters retiring annually in the last 7 years, and more that have left to better paying, safer jobs with other cities.

In 2008, San Jose firefighters retired with an average of 29.8 years of service – 23 of them had over 30 years of service, when they make pension contributions but have

reached their benefit cap. By 2014, the average retiree's years of service has plummeted from 29.8 to only 23.8. Firefighters now quit, from a job they have loved for their entire career, the moment they qualify for retirement. We need to work together to reverse this trend, keeping experienced employees as leaders in the department and stabilizing services for our residents.

It is our hope that the City will take the necessary steps to begin negotiations and we await your reply.

Christopher 🗗 Platten

cc: Joel Phelan, President, IAFF Local 230

I:/230/72458/cor/norbertoduenas